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WHITMAN GEOLOGY

                                    Vol. 3, 2007

Hey There Geo Alums,

In the fall of 2005 geo tech wonder Tara Gregg initiated this newsletter with the hope that it will establish a stronger connection between alumni and current students. This newsletter intends not only to keep you in touch with the events here at Whitman, but your responses are a valuable resource to students as they make their choices for life outside of Whitman. I’d like to encourage you to become part of Whitman’s career consultant network. This is a network of alumni and parents who have agreed to make themselves available to talk to students about their careers and jobs.  For more information or to sign up, please visit this website: 

http://www.whitman.edu/content/career_center/parents/networking-at-whitman
If you have any words of advice for students or would like to write something to be published in a subsequent newsletter, we would be happy to hear from you. This newsletter will be sent out annually in November in conjunction with Whittie News.  You can email me at geotech@whitman.edu








Take care, Sara Gasparich ‘07
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Fall 2007 Regional: City of Rocks, ID

This fall the Regional Geology trip went to the City of Rocks in south-central Idaho.  Professor and climbing legend Kevin Pogue led the trip. Kevin provided participating students with an exhaustive field guide to the area. The hefty guide is speculated to be an early edition of Kevin’s upcoming book titled Etched in Stone: The Geology of City of Rocks National Reserve and Castle Rocks State Park. Professors Nick Bader, Bob Carson, and Kirsten Nicolaysen also attended the trip. In addition, Bob’s son Chris and granddaughter Amelia came up from Salt Lake City. Students enjoyed hearing Amelia seek Bob with her call, “Grandbob!”. Joy Bader, wife of visiting professor Nick Bader, was a welcomed addition to the troupe. As was Tobias Parker, Kirsten’s three month old son. Trip highlights, graciously summarized by trip leader K. Pogue, included, “the adventurous bush-whacking hike through the bowels of Castle rocks, the ‘treasure hunt’ for the locations of the photographs in the field guide (students competed to see who was the first to recognize when they were standing at the spot where one of the photos was taken), realizing I could still crank a 5.10d (on top rope) after not climbing for about 6 months, hearing the coyotes howl at night, gazing at the unbelievable stars at night, and illuminating rocks half a mile away with Kirsten's green laser”. This spring the Regional trip heads to central Oregon from April 24-27.   
Updates on our Geology Professors

Nick Bader: Nick is happy to be staying with the Whitman geology department for another year as a Visiting Assistant Professor.  He's teaching History of the Earth and GIS again, and adding Physical Geology and Soil Ecology courses.  Nick and his wife Joy are excitedly awaiting the arrival of their first child, a daughter, in the next week or two. 
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Bob Carson: On 17 May 2007 Bob Carson and five students climbed Mount St. Helens to view the dome and glacier in the crater. Bob led alumni trips rafting the Grand Canyon of the Colorado River in June and to the Norwegian fjords and Spitsbergen archipelago in July. At winter break he is taking students and others to study Costa Rica’s volcanoes and climb Chirripo in the Cordillera de Talamanca. He’ll take students to the Greater Yellowstone Ecosystem again in late May. Contact him if you want to join a (commercial) raft trip on the Main Salmon (River of No Return) starting 22 June 2008. And then he goes back to Mongolia. Look for his new book, Where the Great River Bends: The Columbia at Wallula this winter. 

Kevin Pogue: In March, Kevin chaired a theme session on Geology and Viticulture at the Cordilleran GSA meeting. He and student Greg Dering presented papers on aspects of the terroir of the Walla Walla area. In July and August Kevin and alumnus Chris Oze directed a Keck project that investigated various components of the terroir of the Walla walla valley, including soil temperature, composition, and moisture content. Kevin's book  Etched in Stone: The Geology of City of Rocks National Reserve and Castle Rocks State Park is in the design phase and is scheduled to be published by the Idaho Geological Survey next spring.
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Kirsten Nicolaysen: Greetings! My first year at Whitman is a bit like daily triage – which music performance, film, or guest seminar should I attend next? In reality, lectures, fieldtrips and grading generally required my attention, but I feel energized by the thriving intellectual atmosphere and the possibility of wandering in the Blues. 
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Highlights from this last year that I’d like to share include new equipment acquisition, local and regional fieldtrips, and the bittersweet goodbye to the geology class of ’07 after an eventful year of Mineralogy, Petrology, Volcanoes, and Regional Geology of Costa Rica. Through the generous support of alumni via the Science Equipment Fund (SERF), Geology acquired a Portable X-Ray Fluorescence (PXRF) spectrometer for analyzing rocks, soils and, as it turns out, vineyards. We’ll use this “tricorder” in Petrology lab next semester.  Geology also participated in successful grant proposals to acquire a new X-Ray Diffractometer and an Inductively Coupled Plasma Mass Spectrometer. All those who’ve had mineralogy probably remember using the XRD to determine the atomic structure (lattice spacing anyone?) of minerals. The ICP-MS will enable us to determine the trace element constituents of rocks, soils, water, and wine (ok, grape juice) from the local vineyards. This is a tremendously beneficial addition to the preparation of students, as the ICP-MS has become an instrument routinely used in academia, consulting, and governmental jobs. These instruments are shared with Physics, Chemistry, and the BBMB program.
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In addition to local fieldtrips, I co-led students to Costa Rica over spring break to investigate how tropical ecosystems are influenced by volcanoes. This was an amazing trip that included watching and hearing rocks tumble from the summit of Arenal volcano and swimming in beautiful hydrothermal water from Tenorio volcano. 

As always, the research undertaken by students remains one of the most interesting facets of my experience at Whitman. Emily Seider (’07) completed her Keck thesis project and I was impressed at the scope and range of her project and others that I saw when I attended the Keck symposium this last spring. Taylor Johnson’s (’07) project to investigate obsidian from a site on Adak Island in the Aleutian chain stimulated the interest of our archaeological colleagues such that they have invited us to present his findings at the Alaska Anthropological Association’s conference in March of 2008. Nice job Emily and Taylor! This year, Tamara Carley is using the PXRF to investigate bulk compositions of the coarse rhythmites in the Missoula flood deposits. We hope to recover dense detrital minerals to further investigate the source region. Season Martin is working with Kevin Pogue and myself to study the uptake of trace elements by grape vines to understand how this influences the wine characteristics that define terroir. Peter Meleney, joint Geo-Chem major, is modeling the compositions of lavas from Mt. Cleveland volcano to understand the evolution of magmas within the Aleutian subduction zone. Ryuhei Yokokawa, a joint Geo-Astro major, is developing a laboratory exercise for mineralogy students to demonstrate links between the interaction of light and minerals and how this is used to map remotely mineral distributions on Earth and Mars. 
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Finally, Tim Parker and I welcomed Tobias Parker to our family on June 16th of this year. Brooks thinks it’s pretty neat to have a younger brother, but I suspect that may change once they both start claiming the same toys. I’m a little harder to find this fall as I’m teaching half-time and giving Tobias a lot of attention the rest of the time. Please stop by to say hello.
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Pat Spencer: This has been a good year. Our research into the late glacial history of upper Grand Coulee has been productive. We finished the mapping and found the Steamboat Rock Silt to be much more widely distributed than previously thought. In addition, we now have the material that hopefully will allow us to establish the absolute age of the Steamboat Rock Silt. Meghan Mix, Becky Burand and Kate Logan have been the most important contributors to that project. I am also working with Kate Farrington on new outcrops of pre-late Wisconsinan outburst flood deposits.
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I am now serving the last year of a 3-year sentence as Chair of the Faculty. No time off for good behavior, I guess. It has been interesting (euphemistically speaking!) and I've learned a lot about Whitman that I would otherwise not have learned. I am looking forward to getting back in the classroom full-time, and to a sabbatical in the Spring of 2008.

After a massive, 12 tree die-off, my bonsai collection is starting to recover. Unfortunately, many of the trees involved in the recovery are from seed or seedling, so my grandchildren (should we ever have any) will be the ones to appreciate the new trees. I managed to fish in a small lake in central Oregon last August. Nothing quite so satisfying to a fly fisher as a steady catch of large trout, caught on weensy little barbless artificial flys, released unharmed (easy for me to say; I wasn't the one with a hook in my lip being hauled out of the water!

The family is great. Kathy is now working on a proposal for her 14th book. I don't know how she does it. Kids are doing well. Robyn works in San Diego with autistic kids; Alison is at  home now, working for the school district (occupational therapy with developmental disabled kids); Ben is a second year Rhetoric and Film Studies major at Whitman.

John Winter: John Winter retired in December of ’06. He and Deborah are building a home on the Big Island of Hawaii. Whitman was graced with a too quick weeklong visit from the Winters this fall. On his visit, John rafted Hell’s Canyon with politics professor Phil Brick and a handful of predominately Semester in the West students. 

Graduate Student Research

Spotlight: Shannon Othus ‘06


Shannon is currently in her second year of graduate school at Central Washington University. Her thesis topic is a comparison of two landslides and their related outburst flood deposits and their effects on river evolution, Owyhee River, southeastern Oregon, with Dr. Lisa Ely. The two landslides are a large slump event and a large debris flow that conclusively entered the Owyhee River and blocked the river's flow for an unknown amount of time. This summer Shannon finished up her field work and mapping, which was funded by a GSA and a CWU grant, and is currently writing her thesis. A poster of her thesis topic will be presented at AGU in the hydrology poster session at the annual conference in San Francisco. 

Shannon was also awarded the WATERS fellowship through an NSF grant awarded to CWU to work with the students White Swan High School on the Yakama Indian Reservation. WATERS is a GK-12 program that seeks to put graduate students into classrooms to bring authentic scientific research into schools. The program aims to bring regionally relevant and exploration based learning to low socio-economic standing school districts. Through this grant Shannon will be helping to teach biology, chemistry, and physics to all ages of high school students for this academic year. Currently, curriculum Shannon is helping to put together and teach are units on sagebrush-steppe ecology and local water quality.

Spotlight: Ben Schupack ‘07
Ben Schupack has begun his calling with the Institute of Arctic and Alpine Research and the Department of Geology at the University of Colorado, Boulder.  As a National Science Foundation Graduate Research Fellow, he will be studying volcanism in the Arctic, synchronizing widespread cryptotephra (tephra naked to the visible eye) layers with paleoenvironmental records across the Arctic.  This new field of cryptotephrochronology will record the chemical “fingerprints” of precise stratigraphic marker tephras. Volcanism produces the most dramatic, abrupt climate perturbation in the Arctic.  Schupack spent the summer in Iceland learning about the local volcanic systems and eruption centers.  He will be back in Iceland in the spring to collect lake sediment cores.  In his spare time, he tutors many of the CU football players in geology.

Undergraduate Research

Spotlight: Kat Compton ‘08

Kat participated in Keck project titled ‘Tectonic and Climate Forcing of the Alps’. She spent a month this summer doing fieldwork in the Swiss Alps. With the intent of quantifying the strain expressed over a 70 by 30 meter field area of the Maggia nappe, located in the Lepontine Alps of Switzerland, Kat intends to employ many “macrostructural” methods with the ultimate goal of combining her findings with her field partner’s microstructural strain analysis. The purpose of this work is to better understand the strain expressed over the entire field area and try to relate it to the tectonic deformational history of the Penninic nappes. 

Upcoming Events

Geology hosts parties at almost all GSA and AGU national meetings. The next is at GSA in Denver on Sunday, October 28th.  A get together will also occur at AGU on Sunday, December 9th in San Francisco. Check for events at the Alumni Office web site http://www.whitman.edu/content/alumni/. 
�Kevin Pogue climbing Estrogen Imbalance at the City. 





�





�


Grand Canyon raft trip
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Captain Kate Logan ’08 searching for sampling sites
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Bob Carson with geology majors Jon Loeffler ’08, Eric Schoettle ’08, Brian Coggan ’07 and Gwendolyn Leslie ’08 on Mt. St. Helens. 
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Schupack ’07 in Iceland
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Kirsten and baby Tobias on the Fall Regional trip.
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Kirsten Nicolaysen and ecologist husband Tim Parker with students in Costa Rica Spring ’07.  
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Shannon Othus ’06 hard at work in southeastern Oregon.





Pat Spencer, loved by all








